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        IN THE COURT OF JUDICIAL MAGISTRATE FIRST CLASS

     Tezpur, Sonitpur

          PRESENT:  Ms. Sparsita Garg, M.A, LL.M, AJS

              Judicial Magistrate First Class,

   Tezpur, Sonitpur

G.R. Case No. 1908/2015

State

Versus

Sri Keshab Nath and others

 (Under section 341/325/34 of IPC)

   Offence explained on: 18.05.2017

Evidence recorded on: 14.06.2018, 14.06.2018, 06.08.2018, 27.03.2019,
22.07.2019

             Statements recorded on: 26.08.2019

             Arguments heard on: 26.08.2019

             Judgment delivered on: 12.09.2019

   Advocate for the Prosecution: Ms. Neeva Devi and Mr. Tapan Das

             Advocate for the Accused: Mr. Amiyo Saikia

                                                              J U D G E M E N T

  Prosecution Case in brief: 

1. Prosecution  is  initiated  on  the  basis  of  written  ejahar  dated
23.07.2015 stating inter-alia  that  at  the  relevant  day  at  about  10:30
a.m., while the husband of the informant was returning from paddy field
towards  his  house,  accused  persons  namely  Sri  Keshab  Nath,  Sri
Someswar Nath, Sri Buli Nath and Sri Baba Nath wrongfully restrained
her husband near the public naamghar situated at Jakorowa Chowk and
assaulted him with lathi (stick), dao etc. and caused severe injuries on
his head and the other parts of his body. Thereafter, the husband of the
informant was immediately admitted at Bihoguri PHC and thereafter he
was taken to T.M.C.H., Tezpur. Hence this case.

G.R Case No-1908/2015



Page 2 of 5

2.On receipt of the ejahar Bihoguri Outpost forwarded the same to the
O.C,  Tezpur  PS  for  registering  a  case,  investigating  and  submit  the
report in final form. The  officer in charge of Tezpur Police Station has
registered a case as Tezpur P.S. case no. 939/15 u/s 341/325/34 of the
Indian Penal Code. Thereafter, I/O has launched the investigation of this
case. After completion of investigation, I/O has finally submitted charge
sheet u/s 341/325/34 of the IPC against the accused persons.

3. Thereafter,  cognizance  has  been  taken  and  summon  have  been
issued  to  the  accused  person.  On  appearance  of  accused  persons
necessary  documents  required u/s  207 Cr.P.C have been furnished to
him.  On perusal  of  the materials  on record particulars  of  offence u/s
341/325/34 of IPC is read over and explained to the accused persons to
which they pleaded not guilty and claimed to be tried. 

4. Prosecution, in support of its case has examined as many as six (6)
witnesses.

5. The defence has categorically denied the allegations levelled against
the accused persons. The same is apparent from the statements of the
accused persons  recorded under section 313 Cr.P.C.  Accused persons
denied adducing evidence in defence.

6. I have heard the arguments advanced by the learned counsel for the
accused person and Ld. A.P.P. Perused the materials available in the case
record.  Upon hearing  both  the  parties  and on  perusal  of  the  record,
following points for determination are formulated for proper adjudication
of this case. 

POINTS FOR DETERMINATION: 

Point No 1:  Whether the accused persons in furtherance of common
intention on  23.07.2015 at about 10:30 a.m.,  wrongfully restrained the
husband of the informant Babul Nath and thereby committed an offence
u/s 341 IPC read with Sec. 34 IPC?

Point No.2: Whether the accused person, on the same day, place and
time, in furtherance of their common intention had voluntarily caused
grievous hurt to the informant by means of stick and dao and thereby
committed an offence u/s 325 IPC read with Section 34 IPC?

DISCUSSIONS, DECISIONS AND REASONS THEREOF: 

7. The accused persons are facing trial for commission of offence u/s
341/325/34 IPC. In the present case the prosecution side examined as
many as six witnesses. Among the witnesses P.W-1 is the informant and
P.W-2 is the victim, P.W-3 and P.W-4 are the independent witnesses and
P.W-5 and P.W-6 are the investigating officer and the medical officer of
this  case.  The  informant  in  her  ejahar  alleged  that  on  the  date  of
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occurrence a dispute took place between her husband/victim and Buli
Nath for ploughing the land. Thereafter her husband was restrained near
the namghar and assaulted by each of the accused persons. P.W-3 and
P.W-4 stated that they heard about the incident and that did not eye
witness  the  occurrence  of  the  incident.  They  also  could  not  state
anything regarding the incident of marpit that took place between both
the parties. Therefore their evidence lends no help to the prosecution.
Admittedly  there  was  an  incident  of  confrontation  between  both  the
parties for preventing the husband of the informant from ploughing the
land. It has also come on the record that both parties are having land
disputes with regards to the ploughing of the land.

8. Although the informant in her evidence deposed that her husband
was assaulted by the accused person but she was not an eye witness to
the occurrence as she met her husband at the hospital. The informant in
her ejahar stated that her husband received injuries on his head but the
victim in his evidence could not describe the injuries received by him.
Therefore the evidence of the informant appears to be doubtful. Medical
report submitted by P.W-6 also shows that the victim received injuries on
forearm. On further perusal  of  the medical  report it  divulges that the
injury was superficial and not a grievous injury. The victim is the prime
witness in this case who in his evidence only stated that he received
injuries due to assaults on him but he remained silent as to where he
received those injuries and who assaulted him and he could not name
the persons who caused injuries to him. This is a vital loophole in the
prosecution case and therefore the evidence of P.W-2/victim cannot be
relied upon to hold the accused persons guilty for commission of offence
u/s 325/34 IPC. 

9. Let us see whether accused persons committed an offence punishable
u/s 341 IPC as alleged by the informant. The evidence of the victim/P.W-2
that  he  was  restrained  is  not  supported  by  any  of  the  independent
witnesses.  Though  the  informant/P.W-1  in  her  ejahar  stated  that  her
husband  was  restrained  by  the  accused  persons  near  the  public
naamghar at Jakorowa Chowk but in her evidence P.W-1 deposed that the
incident took place at Bampathar. Also P.W-1 is not an eye witness to the
occurrence of the alleged incident. Hence the evidence about restraining
her husband cannot be accepted. P.W-1 and P.W-2 are highly interested
witnesses being husband and wife and therefore their evidence cannot
be accepted without being backed by independent witnesses. The two
independent  witness  examined  in  the  present  case  also  could  not
describe  about  the  incident  and  they  also  did  not  support  the
prosecution  case.  Hence  it  cannot  be  held  that  accused persons  are
guilty of committing offence u/s 341/34 IPC.
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10. P.W-5 is the investigating officer of this case. During his evidence he
proved the sketch map, chargesheet as exhibit 2 and 3. The IO described
the steps taken by him during his investigation. The evidence of the IO
can be of help of the prosecution case but his evidence alone cannot
prove  the charges against  the accused persons.  The evidence of  the
witnesses including P.W-1 and P.W-2 has to establish the case. Situated
thus prosecution has failed to level charges against the accused persons.

                     ORDER

10. In view of the above discussions, I am of the considered opinion that,
prosecution has  failed  to  establish  the  case against  accused persons
namely Sri Keshab Nath, Sri Someswar Nath, Sri Buli Nath, Sri Baba Nath.
Accordingly  accused  persons  are  acquitted  of  the  charges  u/s
341/325/34 of IPC levelled against them in this instant case. 

11. Set the accused persons at liberty forthwith. 

12.  The bail bond for the accused persons are extended for a further
period of six (6) months. 

13. The case is disposed of on contest accordingly. 

Given under my hand and seal on this 13th day of September, 2019 at
Tezpur, Sonitpur                                       

      

                     (Ms. Sparsita Garg)
                                                      Judicial Magistrate First Class
                                                                                     Tezpur, Sonitpur
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                                         APPENDIX

A WITNESS OF PROSECUTION:

           1. P.W-1: Jaan Devi (informant)
        

 2. P.W-2: Babul Nath

           3. P.W-3: Jiri Ram Nath

 4. P.W-4: Kiran Nath

 5. P.W-5: Naren Chandra Boro

 6. P.W-6: Dr Bikuram Doley

B EXHIBITS OF PROSECUTION:
 

1. Exhibit 1: Ejahar                                                       

2. Exhibit 1 (1): Signature of P.W-1 in the ejahar

3. Exhibit 2: Sketch map

4. Exhibit 2 (1): Signature of P.W-5 in the sketch map

5. Exhibit 3: Medical report

6. Exhibit 3(1): Signature of P.W-6 in the medical report

C WITNESS OF DEFENSE: NIL

D EXHIBITS OF DEFENSE: NIL

                                                                                                            

                                                      

          (Ms. Sparsita Garg)
                                                                       Judicial Magistrate First Class
                                                                                 Tezpur, Sonitpur
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